Minutes of Meeting

BOARD OF FUNERAL, CEMETERY & CONSUMER SERVICES

Teleconference Meeting

JULY 20, 2006 - 9:00 A.M. to 11:00 A.M.

I. Call to Order and Roll Call

Mr. Greg Brudnicki, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 9:05 am.  Ms. Diana Evans, Executive Director, called the roll:

  

PRESENT:



Pete Ballas



PRESENT (via phone):


         



  
Greg Brudnicki, Chairman


Jody Brandenburg, Vice-Chairman
         




Justin Baxley  


         


  
Powell Helm



Nancy Hubbell  


Tracy Huggins         





  
Ken Jones






  
Gail Thomas-DeWitt


Catherine Zippay




ALSO PRESENT:

        
Diana Evans, Executive Director


Deborah Loucks, Board Counsel (via phone)

Richard Brinkley, Department Staff

LaTonya Bryant, Department Staff


Crystal Grant, Department Staff

Ms. Evans declared a quorum.

II.
Old Business
***Items A & B will be discussed together***


A.
Application to Acquire Control of an Existing Cemetery Company


1.
Roselawn Funeral Home & Cemetery, Inc. d/b/a: Roselawn Funeral Home & Cemetery (Gulf Breeze)

The application was received on March 20, 2006 from Roselawn Funeral Home & Cemetery, Inc., d/b/a: Rose Lawn Funeral Home, for authority to acquire control via asset purchase Rose Lawn Cemetery, LLC. Rose Lawn Cemetery, LLC was a holding of Woods Acquisition Group (WAG), LLC. 

This application was approved at the June 29, 2006 Board meeting subject to the disposition and resolution of a pending disciplinary action involving Rose Lawn Cemetery, LLC. 

The applicant waived the final examination of trust funds by the Department. 

Initial approval was contingent upon Department receipt of the following:

1. Submission of documents evidencing the closing of the sale.

2. Original Cemetery License returned for cancellation.

B. Preneed License Initial Application



1.
Roselawn Funeral Home & Cemetery, Inc. (Gulf Breeze)

The Department received the application on March 20, 2006. There were no deficiencies noted by the Department. 

The Applicant’s financial statements as of April 4, 2006 reflect the following:

            Preneed Contracts 
= $   143,460         



Required Net Worth 
= $     20,000


Reported Net Worth
= $   150,000

This application was approved at the June 29, 2006 Board meeting subject to the disposition and resolution of a pending disciplinary action involving Rose Lawn Cemetery, LLC.
The Applicant will use the pre-approved Funeral Services, Inc. (FSI) 1993 First Florida Trust Agreement (SouthTrust Estate & Trust Co.) and pre-arranged funeral agreement.
Subsequent to the meeting, Ms. Evans received an examination that was the cause or one part of the pending disciplinary action.  The examination showed the Mr. Michael Duncan, applicant, was listed as manager of these properties during the time that the violations occurred.  Mr. John Vera was listed as the administrator.  The examination covered a period of January ’05 – February 28, 2006 and contained many serious violations:  there was a deficit to the preneed trust fund of about $115,000; deposits did not go to trust from the care and maintenance trust or the preneed trust; during the period of the examination no deposits were made to the trust fund; a pending inspection, November ’05, reflected problems with the maintenance.  It was also noted that the previous manager, Elizabeth Simmons, left the company in August.  When the approval was given to WAG to acquire this property, in April ’05, one of the conditions was that there had to be a cemetery manager trained in Florida law.  Obviously, Ms. Simmons was no longer the manager.  Mr. Duncan was listed as manager but only has cemetery experience in Alabama, not Florida.   Therefore, the order of the Board was not fully maintained.
Ms. Wendy Wiener stated that she represents the applicant for acquisition, which is not Mr. Duncan personally but his corporate entity.

Ms. Evans added that there was inspection of a cinerator facility conducted in Crestview.  The cinerator facility is Crematory of Northwest Florida.  The owners name is WAG of Florida, LLC and is reportedly still managed by Mr. Duncan.  The facility is unlicensed and the inspection reflects that one cremation took place on June 14th.  This information was faxed to the Department this morning.
Col Pete Ballas stated that it appears there is a lot that has to be done before the Board could approve the applications.

Mr. Chairman questioned whether the disciplinary case would have to be discussed first.

Ms. Evans stated that the disciplinary case is against WAG, not against this application.  Ms. Evans questioned whether the Board would like a motion to approve pending resolution of the disciplinary case or would the Board like to reconsider the previous decision as a result of the new information brought forth.
Mr. Ken Jones stated that he would like more information to be able to make a knowledgeable decision.

Col. Ballas agreed.

Ms. Wiener stated that the applicant is in a bit of a gray area.  Any discipline being considered today is actually against WAG.  Mr. Duncan was acting as its agent, but the discipline is not against Mr. Duncan or any license that he holds in Florida or any other state.  There are some issues that need to be addressed and would be discussed in greater detail during the discussion of the disciplinary matter.  Regarding the deficit of $115,000 in trust, about $40,000 of that is relevant to WAG and its agent, Mr. Duncan.  There was a miscommunication among the parties.  Monies were held in a different bank account, not in the trust.  They were subsequently deposited into the trust.  The correct amounts of monies were deposited into the trusts.  There were no monies actually missing.  The remaining amount of the trust deficit has to do with some recordkeeping situation between Alderwoods and WAG when the transaction occurred.  In terms of Mr. Duncan’s responsibility, there is a much smaller trust deficit than contemplated.  The care and maintenance trust deficit was a similar situation.  Monies were maintained, but simply were not deposited into the correct account.  Mr. Duncan has been schooled on the issue would assure the Board that mistakes of that nature would not happen in the future with regard to either the care and maintenance or the preneed trust funds.  There are 5 separate violations contemplated in the disciplinary action:  2 have to do with the deposit into the trust account for preneed; 1 has to do with the care and maintenance deposit; 1 has to do with the manager of the cemetery, a woman who received a better job offer and simply left her employment and was replaced.  All of the things in the discipline case speak to Mr. Duncan but all sort of interrelate to each other.  Ms. Mechele McBride and WAG will address the discipline and its resolution.  Ms. Wiener questioned whether the Board would defer this matter until the discipline matter has been discussed.
MOTION:  Col. Ballas moved to defer the items until the disciplinary matter has been resolved.  Ms. Gail Thomas-DeWitt seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

III.
New Business

A. Disciplinary Proceedings

1.
Roselawn Funeral Home & Cemetery, Inc. (Gulf Breeze)

Ms. Mechele McBride stated that there were 3 examinations conducted on Rose Lawn Cemetery.  During the examination period of February 2, 2005 – September 2, 2005 and January 1, 2005 – February 28, 2006, there were a number of violations that were found.  Three of the violations dealt with the deficits and the trust fund account; one dealt with the deficit in the care and maintenance trust fund account of approximately $2800; the other two dealt with deficits in the care and maintenance trust fund account of $1, 373 and $115,697, respectfully.  WAG has been working with the Department’s Examiner, Rita Poff, to supply her with information on providing monies to the trust fund.  Additionally, there were unsupported withdrawals of approximately $12,000.  During the period of the examination there were no deposits into the trust fund account as required by Florida Statutes.  Other violations included the termination of a preneed sales agent whom WAG did not notify the Department within the requisite time period.  There were also care and maintenance issues at the cemetery grounds.  There has been an agreement reached for WAG to pay a fine of $20,000, be reprimanded, cure all the deficits and do corrective action for all of the violations that were found at the cemetery and in the records.  The Department recommends approval of the agreement.  Based on conversations with their attorney, Mr. Karsh, they also would like to ensure that once the disciplinary action has been resolved, they would be able to go ahead with the sale of the cemetery.
Mr. Chairman questioned who WAG is being represented by.

Ms. Wiener stated that Mike Karsh is and is present on the phone.

Mr. Mike Masanoff stated that WAG recognizes the seriousness of the issues that have been raised.  WAG has fully cooperated with the Department as soon as they were alerted to these items.  As in the past, when there was an issue associated with a preneed contract, some of which were not a part of the purchase, WAG voluntarily agreed to honor those preneed contracts in excess of $100,000.  WAG found out about this situation when the item appeared in the draft agenda for the Board.  A call was placed to Ms. Poff in hopes that she could explain exactly what was occurring.  Ms. Poff forwarded the draft letter that was sent out.  The major issue is the approximate $115,000 issue relating to the trust fund.  Of that, $75,000 is documentation that was recently obtained from Alderwoods and has since been processed and communicated with the Department.  The other $40,000 was held in a segregated account and by accident, was not deposited into the appropriate trust account until outside of the requisite time.  WAG has acknowledged this and has been very responsive in detailing with some of the things including hurricane damage from a hurricane that occurred during the Alderwoods ownership.  When things are brought to our attention, we immediately address them without responsibility as to whether it is Alderwoods or a prior owner.  WAG takes responsibility and resolves it.  Preneed accounts have been audited on an account by account basis to justify that every preneed contract is appropriately in the funeral home or cemetery where it belongs.  This is all done at WAG’s expense to ensure all these things are addressed.  Additional management requirements have been put into place on a bi-weekly basis to ensure that these things do not occur again.  WAG was prepared, as part of the overall global viewpoint, to sell Roselawn Funeral Home and Cemetery to Mr. Duncan, who was previously approved by the Board.  WAG is also prepared to enter into the draft Consent Order submitted by Ms. McBride provided that this is being dealt with globally and Mr. Duncan will be able to purchase the cemetery from WAG.  
Mr. Masanoff requested that the Board look at the deferred item and take that item together with this disciplinary proceeding and WAG would be prepared to enter into the Consent Order and make sure that everything thing in the Order is complied with as a condition of the transfer so that Mr. Duncan would be able to proceed with the purchase of the facility.
Ms. Evans questioned whether the trust fund deficit of approximately $40,000 been deposited.

Mr. Masanoff answered yes.  The deposit information was forwarded by copy to Ms. Poff.

Ms. Evans questioned the $75,000, as it was a withdrawal.

Mr. Masanoff responded that it was a withdrawal by Alderwoods.  The documentation received from Alderwoods has been forwarded to Ms. Poff as well.

Mr. Evans questioned whether Ms. Poff agrees that the documentation was appropriate.

Ms. Poff stated that the documentation has been received but she has not had the opportunity to confirm the $40,000 deposit with Alan Smith.  Vince Manopoli was forwarded a follow up email on Monday regarding the information on Alderwoods.  Some information was given, but every withdrawal was not addressed.  No explanation or background documentation was provided for some withdrawals from Income and Capital Gains.
Mr. Masanoff stated that if the extent of the documentation is unsatisfactory and there is a deficiency, be it Alderwoods’ or WAG’s, as a condition of the transfer WAG would bring the trust account deposit up to the point that it is satisfactory to the Board.

Mr. Chairman questioned why there were no deposits made to the trust, but $75,000 was withdrawn.  Mr. Chairman questioned whether Mr. Duncan was in charge of the business.

Mr. Masanoff stated that of the $75,000 that was withdrawn, an audit was performed through December of the year prior to the purchase of that particular facility.  Subsequent to the audit, Alderwoods withdrew an additional $75,000 and did not provide the appropriate documentation.  WAG was unaware of the withdrawal until after the transfer of the trust funds which took place after the closing.  Documentation regarding this has been requested up ‘til this point in trying to reconcile each of the trust funds.  This has been a difficult task.  Alderwoods assures that they probably withdrew only the money that they were entitled to.  If there is a $75,000 deficit, until that $75,000 is documented and resolved, WAG will cover the shortfall.
Mr. Chairman questioned why there was a $12,000 unauthorized withdrawal.  There were no deposits made.  Mr. Chairman questioned whether it was Mr. Duncan’s or Mr. Masanoff’s responsibility to ensure the deposits were made.
Mr. Masanoff stated that ultimately it is WAG’s responsibility.  The $12,000 is also an Alderwoods documentation issue.  The $40,000 was erroneously deposited into a Tampa segregated account.  No other withdrawals were made from that account and it was put into a holding account until the end of the month.  Normally at the end of the month, a deposit is made, but for some reason, the $40,000 was not withdrawn from that account and deposited into the trust account.
Mr. Chairman questioned whether the $40,000 was only attributable to one month.

Mr. Masanoff responded that it was attributable for more than that.  It was approximately a 60-day period in which this occurred.  There was very limited preneed activity at that facility.
MOTION: Col. Ballas moved to defer this item as there are too many unanswered questions.  The motion failed as there was no second.
Ms. Wiener stated that the parties have financing obligations and are set to close this sale.  Everyone wants to bring the matter to a conclusion.

Mr. Masanoff confirmed that the financial obligations, the financial commitments and the lending obligations are about to expire.  This is why WAG is prepared, on behalf of Roselawn, to enter into the Consent Order and concede to a fine of approximately $20,000 on a $40,000 60-day trust issue.  Mr. Masanoff respectfully requested that the Board allow the transfer of this facility to Mr. Duncan.

Ms. Deborah Loucks stated that in the information presented on the agenda, there is no documentation or anything regarding the investigation conducted by the Department.  Therefore it would not be appropriate for the Board to accept the terms of the consent agreement as it does not appear that the parties have an agreement in writing.  Ms. Loucks recommended that the Board wait until the next meeting when all of the information has been received to better determine whether the settlement is appropriate and agreeable to the Board.  As far as the application goes, if there are concerns regarding Mr. Duncan,  it is recommended that the concerns be addressed now and then make a determination of whether to reconsider the decision to approve or approve with conditions.
Mr. Chairman questioned whether Mr. Duncan is aware of Florida law.
Mr. Duncan responded that he is.

Mr. Chairman questioned why a cremation was performed prior to Mr. Duncan being licensed.

Mr. Duncan stated that a local cremation company, D & L Cremation, was used.  The Funeral Director in charge contacted the Department to file an application.  Mr. Duncan advised that he does not have all the answers today but has reviewed the 5 items and have read Florida Statutes.  Mr. Duncan added that he does have the ability to answer those questions.
Mr. Chairman questioned why the trust was not paid.

Mr. Duncan stated that there are a couple of trusts.  When we took over, the procedures were already in place to pay those on a monthly basis.  Alderwoods did the cemetery trusting out of the regional office.  The local cemetery manager did not know this.  There was miscommunication be Mr. McIntyre and Mr. Duncan.  The monies were put into a segregated account.  The accounting was done with Mr. McIntyre and WAG and the money was forwarded.  In the future, the applicant has proposed using FSI as trustee to ensure this issue never happens again.

Mr. Chairman questioned whether Mr. Duncan is aware that whoever is running the business is not paying some of the vendors on time.
Mr. Duncan responded that was not true as he is personally paying the bills.  All the bills have been paid.  Oaklawn did not send a bill for 4 months.  Mr. David Chapman, vault company, is sending bills that belong to Alderwoods.  Mr. Duncan advises that he would not pay these bills as they were incurred prior to his management.  There are no other outstanding bills.  However, there is some discussion about the Casket Galleria on whether the 2 contracts are serviced or the money is refunded.  
MOTION: Col. Ballas moved to defer this item.  Ms. Zippay seconded the motion.

Ms. Evans stated that there is a good settlement on the disciplinary case.  Ms. Evans apologized for not furnishing the actual documents of the examination.  The $20,000 fine and a reprimand is a fair settlement provided that all the deficits are paid.

Mr. Chairman stated that the Department is satisfied with the disciplinary part of the issue.  

MOTION:  Mr. Brandenburg moved to reconsider the disciplinary issue.  Mr. Jones seconded the motion, which passed with one dissenting vote.
MOTION:  Mr. Jones moved to approve the order.  Ms. Hubbell seconded the motion, which passed with 2 dissenting votes.

Mr. Helm excused himself from the meeting, as he had previous commitment.

*** PREVIOUS ITEMS REVISITED***

II.
Old Business

A.
Application to Acquire Control of an Existing Cemetery Company


1.
Roselawn Funeral Home & Cemetery, Inc. d/b/a: Roselawn Funeral Home & Cemetery (Gulf Breeze)

B.
Preneed License Initial Application



1.
Roselawn Funeral Home & Cemetery, Inc. (Gulf Breeze)

Ms. Evans stated that the Department is willing to go ahead and recommend approval with probation or oversight as a result of Mr. Duncan’s inexperience with the State of Florida as well as some of the other issues.  The Department does not know that Mr. Duncan is 100% responsible for all of these things.

Mr. Baxley stated that the Board is making a lot of decisions without having documentation in hand which is disconcerting.  Mr. Baxley questioned whether the issues of the crematory case be considered part of the pending disciplinary action.

Ms. Evans responded no.  The owner in the crematory case was WAG of Florida.  Mr. Duncan was spoken about, but his name does not appear on the inspection report.  At this point, the Department does not have anything against Mr. Duncan.
Mr. Baxley requested confirmation that Mr. Duncan has no ownership or licensure interest in that particular problem.

Ms. Evans agreed.  It may be part of his deal to acquire.

Ms. Wiener stated that would not be part of the Roselawn acquisition.  It would be part of a separate acquisition which would be contemplated in the future.

Ms. Evans stated that the application for licensure has not come before the Board.  Ms. Evans requested that the Board consider approving the application.

Ms. Loucks recommended that the Board go along with Ms. Evans recommendation to reopen the items and discuss whether conditions would be placed on the license.

MOTION:  Ms. Huggins moved to reopen the Old Business.  Ms. Zippay seconded the motion, which passed with one dissenting vote.

MOTION:  Mr. Brandenburg moved that stipulations should include: probation for 2 years; copies of validated deposit slips for the care and maintenance trust and the merchandise trust submitted monthly to Ms. Poff; and mandatory audits by the Department every 6 months for 2 years.  Ms. Zippay seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.
Ms. Evans questioned whether the stipulation could include that all vendors are paid timely.

Mr. Chairman stated that when an audit is conducted, the auditor confirms that the vendor has been paid.

Ms. Poff agreed.

Mr. Masanoff stated that WAG would ensure that all vendors are paid through the date of the sale.  Mr. Masanoff is unaware of any vendor having any difficulty receiving payment from WAG or any of its affiliates.

A.
Application to Acquire Control of an Existing Cemetery Company


1.
Roselawn Funeral Home & Cemetery, Inc. d/b/a: Roselawn Funeral Home & Cemetery (Gulf Breeze)

MOTION:  Ms. Hubbell moved to approve the application with the following stipulations: probation for 2 years; copies of validated deposit slips for the care and maintenance trust and the merchandise trust submitted monthly to Ms. Poff; and mandatory audits by the Department every 6 months for 2 years.  Ms. Zippay seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

B.
Preneed License Initial Application



1.
Roselawn Funeral Home & Cemetery, Inc. (Gulf Breeze)

MOTION:  Ms. Huggins moved to approve the application with the following stipulations: probation for 2 years; copies of validated deposit slips for the care and maintenance trust and the merchandise trust submitted monthly to Ms. Poff; and mandatory audits by the Department every 6 months for 2 years.  Mr. Brandenburg seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

III.
New Business

B. Applications for Florida Laws and Rules Examination – Addendum A

1.
Funeral Director and Embalmer


a.
Internships



1.  
Boles, Daniel L

             2.  
Kretzer, Arthur R II


b.
Endorsements




1.  
Buckland, Mary C

                                
2.  
Dambaugh, Stephen J

                                 3.  
Gregorchik, Edward A

                                
4.  
Marnell, Dean A

                                
5.  
McLellan, David J

                    2.   
Embalmer




a.  
Calkins, April D

MOTION:  Col. Ballas moved to approve the applications.  Mr. Jones seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.


C.  
Applications for Funeral Director and Embalmer Intern – Addendum B

 
     
1.   Ardon, Daisy M

                 
2.   Comas, Monica

                  
3.   Garfield, Todd P

                 
4.   Hayes, Maurice J

                  
5.   Rivera, Benjamin

                  
6.   Sanders, Liz

MOTION:  Col. Ballas moved to approve the applications.  Mr. Baxley seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.


D.
Applications for Embalmer Apprentice – Addendum C

1. Davis, Kevin N

2. Rotton, Carol L

3. Sahlin, Nathan E

4. Svehla, Alex M

5. Wilkes, Brandon Q

MOTION:  Col. Ballas moved to approve the applications.  Mr. Baxley seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.


E.
Application for Cinerator Facility

1.
Veterans Funeral Care Inc d/b/a Arlington Crematory (Clearwater)

The Applicant submitted application on May 21, 2006.  Application was not complete and a deficiency letter was sent.  The deficient information was returned on June 9, 2006.  The fingerprint card report was returned with no criminal history.  The facility was inspected on June 20, 2006 and it passed the inspection.

MOTION:  Ms. Nancy Hubbell moved to approve the application.  Mr. Baxley seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.



F.
Applications for Funeral Establishment

1. 
Maspons Funeral Home Inc (Miami)

The Applicant submitted the application on June 14, 2006.  The application was not completed and a deficiency letter was sent.  All deficient items received were received on June 26, 2006.  The fingerprint card reports for both principals have been returned with no criminal history.  The establishment was inspected on July 11, 2006 and it passed the inspection.

MOTION:  Mr. Brandenburg moved to approve the application.  Mr. Jones seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

2.
Royal Palm Funeral Services Inc (Miami)

The Applicant submitted the application on May 24, 2006.  The application was not completed and a deficiency letter was sent.  All deficient items received were received on June 13, 2006.  The fingerprint card reports for all three principals have been returned with no criminal history.  The establishment was inspected on June 12, 2006 and it passed the inspection.

MOTION:  Mr. Baxley moved to approve the application.  Mr. Brandenburg seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.



G.
Applications to Become a Training Facility 

                  
1.  
Abbey-Riposta Funeral Home (Tallahassee)

   
2.  
Brewer & Sons Funeral Home (Brooksville)

   
3. 
Buggs-Bellamy Funeral Services (Jacksonville)

                  
4.   Dean Lopez Funeral Home (Key West)                                                                   

                  
5.  
Edgley Cremation Service (West Palm Beach)

6. Fuller Cape Coral Funeral Home (Cape Coral)

7. Fuller Funeral Home-Cremation Service (Naples)

8. Loyless Funeral Homes, LLC d/b/a Florida Mortuary (Tampa)

9. Sylvan Abbey Funeral Home (Clearwater)

Ms. Huggins stated that Edgley is a direct disposer requesting approval of a training facility conducting embalmings only, which he should not be doing.  Although the licensee is a licensed embalmer, the facility is not a licensed embalming facility.

MOTION:  Mr. Brandenburg moved to approve the applications with the exception of Edgley.  Col. Ballas seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

MOTION:  Ms. Huggins moved to deny the application for Edgley.  Col. Ballas seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.



H.
Continuing Education Course Approvals 


1.  
International Order of the Golden Rule 0001440



                                                                                                              

   
2.  
National Funeral Directors Association 0001441


3.
National Funeral Directors & Morticians Association 0001755


4.  
New Jersey State Funeral Directors Association 0003509

MOTION:  Mr. Brandenburg moved to approve the courses.  Ms. Hubbell seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.


I.
Applications to Become a Continuing Education Provider


1.  
Acordia Training and Development (Richmond, VA)


2.
Donald J. Masten, PA (Orlando)

MOTION:  Ms. Huggins moved to approve the applications.  Mr. Jones seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

IV.
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 10:04 a.m. 
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